F52
ECONOMY AND ENVIRONMENT SCRUTINY PANEL,

8th February 2012


PRESENT: Councillor D Hardy (Chair)

Councillors Benton, Baines MBE, Hutson, Marshall MBE, Stout 

49 MINUTES

IT WAS AGREED that the minutes of the meeting of the Economy and Environment Scrutiny Panel held on 8th December 2011 and 18th January 2012 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

50 REVENUE BUDGET MONITORING 2011/12 

The Director, Economy and Environment submitted a written report which outlined the service controlled revenue budget monitoring position for the Economy and Environment Directorate for the third review of 2011/2012 and provided reasons for the major forecast outturn variances from budgets. The Directorate was currently forecasting a breakeven position and was expected to contain its net expenditure within total budget.  

The Directorate Management Team would continue to review their forecasts of outturn on an ongoing basis as the financial year progressed. The Appendix to the report provided more information below the Business Planning Unit level.
Members were please to note the balanced position forecast. 

IT WAS AGREED that the report be noted.

51 REVENUE BUDGET 2012/13 TO 2013/14 – CABINET PROPOSALS FOR CONSULTATION TO 2014/15 

The Head of Democratic and Partnership Services submitted a written report which asked Members to consider the Cabinet’s draft budget proposals which had been adopted for the purpose of any necessary consultation at a meeting of Cabinet held on 16th January 2012.  These proposals had been referred to Scrutiny Panels for consideration and the responses to the consultation would be considered by Cabinet on 13th February 2012 for recommendation to a meeting of Budget Council on 27th February 2012.

Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment attended the meeting and addressed the Panel. Councillor Collins asked Members to note that no Cabinet administration had ever faced this situation, nor any Halifax Council. During 2010/11 there were major in-year cuts to be dealt with inside a budget that was inherited and within the current year 2011/12 there were major reductions in capital and revenue and the Economy and Environment budget was coming in on line. Broadly the situation was under control and this was quite an achievement. 

Councillor Collins advised that the scale of cuts was so huge that it was almost impossible to achieve and although budgets were being monitored carefully it was impossible to forecast all outcomes. In order to let some of the changes bed in, some of the savings in the Directorate would not be coming in until 2013/14. It was important to ensure all Directorates were able to cope with the savings set.  Within this Directorate there were further major changes in service patterns and delivery, which had potential implications with jobs that would need to be dealt with over the next two years.   This was not an easy situation, but the Budget Proposals should enable the Council to maintain its front line services, especially for vulnerable people, despite the austerity measures. This was a Cabinet budget and he would therefore answer any questions,

Members raised the following questions:

· looking forward to 2012/13 and 2013/14 it would not be possible to lay off actual cuts to subsequent years and next year’s budget savings would need to be made in-year.  There was a need to look at measures and monitor services within highway maintenance and foot paths carefully. In response, Councillor Stout advised that the Head of Service and his team worked superbly to keep Calderdale’s roads clear and services were continually being monitored; 

· it was understood that savings had got to be found and cuts needed to be made, but it was important to look at all corporate facilities that the Council provided. If standards were not maintained in core areas, it could cost more in the long run. 

Development Management/Building Control fee incomes:

· the income shortfall was estimated at £575k in 2012/13, reducing to £475k in 2013/14 and £375k in 2014/15. What strategy was in place to ensure this reduction in shortfall would happen, other than relying on improvement to the economy? In response, Councillor Collins advised that these were estimated income shortfalls over the next 3 years, as the number of planning applications had fallen dramatically.  The Development Management section had taken major cuts and despite savings it had been meeting all targets set, backlogs had been cleared and they were ahead of target with a reduced team.  Officers accepted the potential difficulties over the next 2 years.  Government had not yet taken a decision on whether planning could charge on new aspects of the planning process and unless further management savings were found they would need to meet any shortfall from other areas. 

Highways Emergency Service:

· the report stated that in 2009/10 risk was managed in a different way to conserve stocks and that similar management of risk in future years would generate savings, but those savings would not start until 2013/14. Why could savings not be made in 2012/13? In response, Officers advised that the winter service had taken quite a hit with recent bad weather and there was £40k to £50K left in the budget at the moment.  The Council had a contingency of about £600k;
· was this saving partly achieved by closing the depot at Mytholmroyd?  In response, Officers advised that the savings proposals did not relate to closing any depots, recent changes had been made to carry our precautionary salting from Stannary Depot in Halifax which were part of the Highways transformation savings agreed in previous budget rounds;
· following last year’s problems with salt stocks supply and salt washing away, had any progress been made to cover salt stores.  In response, Officers advised that there had been some movement, with the salt store at Holme End Depot at Mytholmroyd now being covered.  The other two salt stores were still uncovered.  Depot rationalisation was being looked at under the Asset Management/Facilities Management Review. Reduced salt spread rates had already been achieved as part of the measures recommended by DfT after the salt shortage in winter 2009/10.  Councillor Collins advised that due to having had two horrendous winters previously, it had been extremely difficult to predict this winter and they had to be extremely cautious when bringing in savings.
Highway and Footway Maintenance:

· reduction of £250k in 2014/15. The report stated deterioration of footways could make it more difficult for older or disabled people to move around safely. Would this reduction in spend be discriminatory or make the Council more open to claims?  In response, Councillor Collins advised that the savings reductions would not be discriminatory. If there was any way to avoid making this saving and if it was possible to find the savings from elsewhere in 2014/15 this would be done;
· an article in the press stated that the Council was vigorously chasing fraudulent claims and this should be applauded as one way forward;
· while maintaining foot paths, Officers could review people with overgrown vegetation onto the highways and footpaths, as owners they should be made to be responsible for ensuring their gardens were not overgrowing onto the highway or footpath, this could be added to the Panel’s Work Plan for later discussion;
· it was important to encourage personal responsibility by charging for our services where possible and it was essential to recoup costs wherever possible.
Highway Structures Maintenance:

· there were no staff reductions shown in the report tables, but the report stated that: “the proposal highlighted the possibility of staff redundancies in 2014/15”. Where would the redundancies be made? In response, Officers advised that the Equality Impact Assessment stated that there might be some staff redundancies.  As this services was under review at the moment it was not possible to know what the outcome of the review would be. 

Street Lighting Maintenance:

· the report stated that there was evidence that suggested a reduction in street lighting could increase crime. Where was the evidence and what sort of increase in crime could be anticipated? Was £85k saving a false economy if an increase in crime was significant? In response, Officers advised that the Equality Impact Assessment within the report should have read “increase ‘fear’ of crime” and this was evidenced by correspondence received;
· following a recent incident that took three attempts to get one street light repaired, does the Council bring in contractors, such as electricians, for street lighting maintenance?  In response, Officers advised that maintenance was part of the Highway Maintenance Contract with Amey and he agreed to look into the incident raised;  
· if there was a 15% reduction in lighting, it should be discretionary and it was important to be clear and targeted to make the savings.  Had the Council looked at changing to low voltage lamps? In response, Officers advised that they had looked at energy savings and turning lights off at night.  Three trials had been carried out using low voltage L.E.D lamps and the trials were going well. It was important to involve communities and also to look at the better use of technology.    
Review of Transport Services:

· where was the additional income coming from, was it internal recharges and could additional income, come in before April 2013 and in what way might disabled people be affected? In response, Councillor Collins advised that the Directorate had instituted a service review of transport in Calderdale and there would be elements of internal recharge for services.  Some contracts were not effective and had not been reviewed for some time.  Not all maintenance gear was being used effectively.  The Council were looking seriously at this Service and a major piece of work was required to assess all levels and implications for vulnerable people.  A report would be submitted to the Panel later in the year, with proposals for the long term review.   
Reduce the budget for the removal of small quantities of fly-tipped waste and the provision of community skips:
· the report stated “in practice it was being found that the original objectives of this work could be achieved with a budget of around £40k allowing a savings proposal of £40k”, why were the savings not being taken until 2013/14? In response, Officers advised that there was little opportunity in 2012/13 to assess the rollout and effectiveness of savings and 2013/14 would give time to fully assess the proposals;
· when did a small quantity of fly-tipping become a large quantity?  In response, Officers advised that it was measured by the size of the vehicle required to move it;

· there was a need to encourage people to report fly-tipping, it was about ‘social responsibility’. The ‘Keep Britain Tidy’ website could be looked at, as there were a lot of campaigns they do, that were free to Councils. Was anything being done to reinvigorate communities to get together to deal with fly-tipping and were Officers in touch with Partners to provide skips for community clean up?  In response, Councillor Collins advised that this was not a cut in service, but with current demand the service could be delivered with less money.  Bringing this small service in had been of huge benefit to communities.  Provision of community skips should not be withdrawn.  Officers could liaise with Partners and Communities, Councillors could raise these issues at local forums to encourage awareness of fly tipping;   

· concerns were raised when leafleting an area about items that could be taken away, if the leaflet was not in the right language it would fail in certain areas;

· the service provided by the ‘Graffiti Squad’ was excellent and it was hoped that cuts would not be made in this area.
Temporary Accommodation and Support Service (TASS) efficiencies:

· this proposal seemed to have implications for other services (Children and Young People and Adults, Health and Social Care), what consultation had been undertaken with the two Directorates? In response, Councillor Collins advised that if there was any other way to meet these savings he would seek to find it. There was a clear increase in people that would need this support. Temporary accommodation was continuing to be a priority.  Officers advised that there had been a lot of conversation with the other services both at front line services at senior level;
· it was important to consider what could legitimately be charged for and all avenues needed to be explored; 

· this service included helping people of 16 and 17 years old, some coming out of care and the Council had a duty of care to maintain these services and keep them in the budget, there were various avenues that could be explored to make these savings.
Increase Parking Charges:

· with inflation at current levels, why was the increase in parking charges not being implemented until 2014 and what had been the cost, if any, in adapting parking meters to accept the new 5p and 10p coins? In response, Councillor Collins advised that this was an issue, due to parking charges not being raised for years, some for as long as 7 years.  Parking charges should be reviewed regularly. This was a small town vying for business and it was important to be extremely careful about parking charges.  There was a balance to be met between the needs of the local economy, local retailers and the cost of parking.  Parking charges were raised last year and to increase them again this year, in the middle of a recession, would be a mistake.  In 2014 it would be three years since the last increase and it was felt that this was a sensible approach to meet the balance required; 
· concerns were raised that it should not be cheaper to drive into town rather than getting the bus!

· there were 3 free car parks in Brighouse that were filled with the cars of people who work in the town, these car parks should not be free. In response, Councillor Collins agreed to put this suggestion into the parking review.   

Charging for delivery of wheeled bins:

· would there be any exceptions to the charges (for example - hardship or where there was clear evidence of damage to or theft of the previous bin where the householder could not be held responsible)? In response, Officers advised that there was always an issue with evidencing and hard luck tales and a solid position on this issue was needed;  
· concerns were raised with the way the contractors handled the bins and it was felt that they were sometimes to blame for damage to the bins. 

Find alternative funding for festive lighting:

· what discussions had taken place with Parish Councils, some of whom had made significant shared investment in festive lighting? In response, Officers advised that there had not yet been any discussion with Parish Councils.  They needed to look at business sponsorship.  When facing the reductions and savings required, was it fair for Councils to pay for festive lighting; 
· there was no funding in the budget for Christmas Trees and this was paid for previously by funding from the Calderdale Economic Taskforce. Without the Christmas trees, was there a need for festive lighting? There had been poor results in the past getting businesses to contribute and it would be better to get funding or contributions before putting this saving in the budget; 

· there was a need to think carefully and be careful not to have a detrimental effect on businesses and not produce a false economy. There was a need to go out into the community and engage all groups to look at alternatives of sponsorship. 

Parking Services Review

· was there any anticipated cost from changes to the contract with the provider? In response, Councillor Collins advised that it was not possible to say at present, as the proposals were still at the development stage, with 13 proposals to be considered that would make it possible to raise the potential income; 
· before Members could vote on this budget proposal, they would need more background detail on the 13 proposals being considered. Would it be possible for the proposals to be put forward for Members to consider?  In response, Councillor Collins advised that the proposals needed to be developed before they could be implemented and he was not in a position to submit them at this stage. 

IT WAS AGREED that 
(a) Members wished to acknowledge the amount of work carried out by Officers and all back office staff and thanked Councillor Collins for attending the meeting and responding to Members’ concerns; and

(b) the Scrutiny Support Team be requested to prepare a composite report for Cabinet outlining the comments of this Panel on the detailed proposals contained in the draft budget as discussed at this meeting;

52 WORK PLAN

The Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Work Plan for consideration.

IT WAS AGREED that the Work Plan be approved with the following amendments:

(i) a report on the ‘ISCAL project’ be submitted to a future meeting of this Panel;

Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:-

Minutes of meeting held on 8th December 2011 and 18th January 2012

Revenue Budget Monitoring 2011/12 

Revenue Budget 2012/13 to 2013/14 – Cabinet Proposals for Consultation to 2014/15 

Work Plan

